



AN EARLY VINEYARD

The 1858 federal survey of the Simi Valley area exhibits a vineyard at the present day intersection of Township Road and Lemon Drive. The presence of a vineyard – without irrigation - at that location in 1858 seems unlikely. One is left with the conclusion that the vineyard was irrigated as part of the De la Guerra farm operation - probably an extension of the plantings in Tapo Canyon.

Tapo and Gillibrand canyons have running surface water year around, and it can be assumed that those plantings of grapes were irrigated. Certainly, the depth to ground water – over 90 feet today - made grape production without irrigation untenable. One is forced to  conclude that the De la Guerras were conveying surface water for irrigation from well up Gillibrand Canyon or Tapo Canyon. Evidence of what may be that ditch can still be seen in places on the western side of Gillibrand Canyon. However, that ditch may have been limited to irrigating crops in Gillibrand Canyon down slope of the De la Guerra adobe. Water diversion from Tapo Canyon is the most likely source of the water used at Township and Lemon because of the problem of getting water from an irrigation ditch in Gillibrand Canyon across the Tapo Canyon barranca. The water, which naturally ran down Gillibrand Canyon on top of a clay-lined bottom, continues below the confluence of the two canyons, where it could have been diverted into an irrigation ditch. The irrigated fields in Gillibrand Canyon included many varieties of fruit trees. However, the “Tapo Ranch” was famous for its wines and brandy. Wine production was still going on well into the late-1880.
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